Children's liturgy –Twenty-seventh Sunday in Ordinary Time (Year A)

Preparation of the worship space

Colour: green

Props: a parachute and inflatable globe or a balloon, some old newspapers, toilet roll

tubes and scissors.

Song suggestions: He's got the whole world in his hands (973, Laudate)

O Lord, all the world belongs to you (847, Laudate)

Welcome: In today's gospel Jesus talks to us about a man who has real trouble with the tenants who are looking after his vineyard. Let's find out some more about this.

Opening prayer: Loving God, you sent your son Jesus to show us how to live. Help us to listen to your word and care for the world that you have given us. Amen.

First reading (optional): Isaiah 5:1-7

Psalm: Psalm 79:9, 12-16, 19-20. R. Is 5:7

Gospel acclamation: everyone stands and sings the acclamation together.

Gospel: Matthew 21:33-43

"Listen to another parable," Jesus said. "There was once a landowner who planted a vineyard, put a fence around it, dug a hole for the winepress, and built a watchtower. Then he let out the vineyard to tenants and went on a journey. When the time came to gather the grapes, he sent his slaves to the tenants to receive his share of the harvest. The tenants seized his slaves, beat one, killed another, and stoned another. Again the man sent other slaves, more than the first time, and the tenants treated them the same way. Last of all he sent his son to them. 'Surely they will respect my son,' he said. But when the tenants saw the son, they said to themselves, 'This is the owner's son. Come on, let's kill him, and we will get his property!' So they seized him, threw him out of the vineyard, and killed him.

"Now, when the owner of the vineyard comes, what will he do to those tenants?" Jesus asked.

"He will certainly kill those evil men," they answered, "and let the vineyard out to other tenants, who will give him his share of the harvest at the right time."

Jesus said to them, "Haven't you ever read what the Scriptures say?

'The stone which the builders rejected as worthless turned out to be the most important of all. This was done by the Lord; what a wonderful sight it is!'





"And so I tell you," added Jesus, "the Kingdom of God will be taken away from you and given to a people who will produce the proper fruits."

(Gospel passage taken from Good News Translation® and used with permission, see details below*)

Gospel reflection: What do you remember about today's reading?

A man takes good care of his vineyard. He plants grapes in it, builds a fence and a tower and a press for making wine from the grapes. Then when he goes away he asks some other people to look after it for him. These people are his tenants.

When the time comes for the wine to be ready, the man sends his servants to collect it. But the tenants do not want to share and they hurt the servants.

Eventually the man sends his son because he thinks the tenants will respect and listen to him. But the tenants treat the son no better than they treated the servants. How do you think the man felt when he heard what the tenants had done?

The tenants were greedy and wanted to keep all the wine for themselves. They didn't want to share it with anyone, not even the man who owned the vineyard. Do you think this is what Jesus wants us to be like? No? What does Jesus want us to do?

Jesus told this story so that people could understand more about God and what Jesus had come to do on earth. The different characters in the story represent God, the prophets – who were God's messengers to the people – and Jesus.

Who do you think the man who owned the vineyard is? (God)

Who do you think the servants are who the man sends to deliver a message to the tenants? (*the prophets*)

Who do you think the son in the story is? (Jesus)

Like the man who gave the vineyard to his tenants to look after, God has given us the earth and all that is in it. God also sent his son Jesus to show us how to live.

We are responsible for looking after the earth and all the animals, people and plants that are in it. Can you think of ways that we sometimes don't take as good care of the earth as we should?

What happens when we don't look after the earth?

When we don't look after the earth, it becomes damaged. This affects people who are poor the most.

In Nicaragua, lots of people depend on farming to get enough food to eat. But droughts, floods and landslides are making it more difficult to grow enough food.

For more children's liturgy resources and illustrations see cafod.org.uk/childrensliturgy

CAFOD is the official aid agency of the Catholic Church in England and Wales and part of Caritas International. Charity no 1160384 and a company limited by guarantee no 09387398

Karla is a farmer in Nicaragua. She has been given seeds which can cope better with climate change. This means she can grow more vegetables for her family to eat and to sell at the market.

With the help of the local church, supported by CAFOD, Karla and the other farmers are also learning how best to store their seeds and how to use solar power to pump enough water to water their crops.

The bad tenants in the gospel story thought only about themselves. Jesus asks us to think about other people too, to use the resources of the earth wisely so that everyone can have their fair share and enjoy the wonders of God's creation now and in the future.

What will you do to take care of the earth now and in the future?

Intercessions You may want to ask the children to offer their own prayers or you can use the suggestions below.

Let's give thanks to God for the earth and all the wonders in it as we pray together:

We pray for world leaders: that they may do all that they can to protect the earth so that all people now and in the future can enjoy the wonders of God's creation. Lord, in your mercy...

We pray for our brothers and sisters around the world: that they may have the chance to enjoy God's creation and to grow and produce the food that they need to live. Lord, in your mercy...

We pray for our parish, family and friends: that we may treat the earth and all that is in it with respect, never taking more than we need. Lord, in your mercy...

Closing prayer: Creator God, may we listen to your word. Teach us to care for each other and for all creation so that all people may have what they need. Amen.

Activity suggestions

Invite the children to colour in the accompanying illustration and on the back to write or draw how they will take care of the earth so that all people now and in the future can have their fair share and enjoy the wonders of God's creation.

Share a video prayer for our Earth with the children. Available from cafod.org.uk/kidzzone

If you have a parachute, you could play this game with the children to encourage them to work together to look after our world. Arrange the children around the parachute so that they are all holding a section. Place a large inflatable globe in the middle of the chute. As the children pull the parachute taut, the globe is lifted into the air. As the globe gains momentum, it is lifted higher and higher. The children have

For more children's liturgy resources and illustrations see cafod.org.uk/childrensliturgy

CAFOD is the official aid agency of the Catholic Church in England and Wales and part of Caritas International. Charity no 1160384 and a company limited by guarantee no 09387398

to work together to prevent the world from falling off the parachute. At home, you could play this game without a parachute but with a balloon – throw the balloon into the air and encourage your child/ren to keep the balloon off the floor by tapping it.

Make plant pots with recycled newspaper with the children so that they can plant some seeds and start growing their own vegetables or plants:

- 1. Open a newspaper to the middle pages. Cut along the centre fold. Each half sheet will make one plant pot.
- 2. Take one sheet of newspaper and fold it neatly in half lengthways to create a long strip. The folded edge will be the top of your plant pot.
- 3. Take a toilet roll tube and roll the paper around it. Leave about two centimetres of toilet roll showing at the folded end of the paper. This will help you to remove the toilet roll when you have finished making the pot.
- 4. Now crunch the paper at the other end into the toilet roll tube to make the bottom of your plant pot. Give it a little twist as you go to make sure no compost will fall out later on.
- 5. Finally, remove the toilet roll tube and admire your pot! It's now ready for soil or compost and a seed!

Encourage the children to think carefully about how they use the earth's resources in the coming week and to try to do at least one thing to show that they respect and care for the earth and all the people who live in it.

*Gospel passage taken from:

Good News Translation® (Today's English Version, Second Edition) © 1992 American Bible Society. All rights reserved.

Anglicisation © The British and Foreign Bible Society 1976, 1994, 2004. The copyright for the derivative work of Anglicisation pertains only to the text within the Good News Translation (GNT) that British and Foreign Bible Society adapted for British literary usage, consistent with Section 103(b) of the United States Copyright Act, 17 U.S.C. § 103(b).

Bible text from the Good News Translation (GNT) is not to be reproduced in copies or otherwise by any means except as permitted in writing by American Bible Society, 101 North Independence Mall East, FL 8, Philadelphia, PA 19106 (www.americanbible.org).



For more children's liturgy resources and illustrations see cafod.org.uk/childrensliturgy

CAFOD is the official aid agency of the Catholic Church in England and Wales and part of Caritas International. Charity no 1160384 and a company limited by guarantee no 09387398